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February 2021 Full Board Minutes 

 

Meeting Date / 

Location 

The Full Board met on Wednesday, February 3, 2021, via Zoom Webinar. Chair Lowell 

Kern called the meeting to order at 6:34 pm after the District Manager confirmed the 

existence of a quorum. The meeting can be viewed on YouTube: 

 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=dKbFpHDXmAU&t=3644s 

 

 

Presentations / Public 

Hearings 

 

Public Hearing: Renewal of Physical Culture Establishment Special Permit for Barry’s 
Boot Camp Located at 135 West 20th Street. 

     Betty Mackintosh, Co-Chair of the Chelsea Land Use Committee, opened the 

hearing and with no speakers coming forward, declared it closed. 

Public Hearing: Manhattan Community Board 4 Response to the Fiscal Year 2022 

Preliminary Budget 

 

     Jessica Chait, Chair of the Budget Task Force, explained the CB4 Response and 

noted that it was the subject of Agenda Item 19. With no public speakers coming 

forward, the hearing was closed. 

 
 

 

Public Session 

James Wallace Mr. Wallace, who is a Board member, spoke on his own behalf in conveying condolences 

to a fellow Board member who recently lost a loved one. 

Brian Weber Mr. Weber is a resident of West 36th Street and the co-chair of the West 36th Street 

Block Association. He is also a public member of CB4. He referenced the announcement 

made at the last Full Board meeting that one of the temporary shelters on West 36th 

Street would be moving to West 40th Street. He noted that the move occurred two days 

later and that living conditions on his block improved immediately thereafter. He 

acknowledged that there is still much that needs to be done in the West 30s to make the 

neighborhood livable again.  

Julie Rosen Ms. Rosen introduced her colleague Bill Higgins from Higgins Quasebarth & Partners to 

discuss the McGraw-Hill Building letter that is the subject of Agenda Item 1. 

Bill Higgins Mr. Higgins and his firm are the historic preservation consultants for the McGraw-Hill 

Building whose application before the Landmarks Preservation Commission was first 
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discussed at a Clinton/Hell’s Kitchen Land Use Committee meeting in January. The 

proposal that Mr. Higgins presented at that meeting included replacing the iconic McGraw 

Hill sign at the top of the building with the street address of the building: 330 West 42nd 

Street. The thought of removing the name McGraw-Hill from the landmarked building did 

not sit well with the committee members and their comments resulted in the owners 

subsequently agreeing to withdraw that part of the proposal. Mr. Higgins thanked the 

members for the level of discourse and civility that he experienced during the 

conversation. 

Lisa Wager Ms. Wager is the Director of the Office of Government Relations at the Fashion Institute 

of Technology. She made the following announcements: 

• A FIT graduate had a role in the Presidential Inauguration this year, just as another 

graduate did in 2008 when Michelle Obama wore a shimmery yellow coat and 

dress. This year, Lady Gaga’s entire ensemble – a fitted navy jacket, red skirt, and 

gilded dove-of-peace broach – was designed by Daniel Rosenberry. Also, Kamala 

Harris’ great-nieces wore leopard-patterned coats designed by a FIT alumnus 

based in Oakland, California. 

• There are several FIT events for Black History Month that are open to the public. 

The Black Student Union has created a multimedia online exhibition called Back to 

the Present. It includes virtual talks with the artists. A full schedule of events can 

be viewed at http://www.fitnyc.edu/diversity-equity-inclusion/black-history.php 

Marni Halasa Ms. Halasa spoke on behalf of a group of residents of the Fulton and Elliott-Chelsea 

Houses who have stood in opposition to any form of privatization in those developments. 

They anticipate that the RFP process will begin soon and requested that all activity related 

to RAD and the Blueprint for Change be postponed until the pandemic is over. 

Susan Numeroff Ms. Numeroff asked whether the Board or the District Manager was aware of a recent 

City Council bill known as the Community Opportunity to Purchase Act (COPA). She was 

advised to send information about the legislation to the Board office so that it could be 

reviewed and perhaps taken up by one of the land use committees. 

Susan Peters Ms. Peters voiced the same concerns that she did at the January Board meeting regarding 

the health dangers posed by the profusion of wireless antennas around the City. She 

alluded to various scientific studies that she offered to discuss with anyone who wished to 

reach out to her. 

Kathleen Treat Ms. Treat appeared on-screen beside her husband Martin Treat, a Board member. As an 

admirer of the McGraw-Hill Building, she expressed her support for Agenda Item 1. She 

also supports outdoor dining and Agenda Item 11. 

 

 

Remarks from Elected Officials and Representatives 

Carl Wilson for 

Council Speaker 

Corey Johnson 

Mr. Wilson provided the following updates from the Speaker’s office: 
• The Speaker will host a COVID-19 Q+A with other West Side elected officials, the 

Department of Health, and several community-based organizations on Thursday, 

February 4 from 6:30 – 8:30 pm. 

• On February 23, the office will be hosting a DOB Office Hours event for 

constituents to speak with an agency representative. Appointments can be set up 

via email to the office. 



 

 

• The office is working with Ace Sanitation to provide additional sanitation services 

along a strip on 10th Avenue in Hell’s kitchen for one day each week. The hope is 

that it can be arranged for Thursdays when the Department of Sanitation does not 

pick up baskets. 

• The office has continued its pandemic wellness call program now that COVID 

infection levels have risen. Last month, volunteers made over 2000 calls to seniors 

to check their health and basic needs. 

• Last month, the office worked with tenant associations and other community 

centers in the District to deliver its one-hundred thousandth meal to seniors facing 

food insecurity. 

 

Borough President 

Gale Brewer 

Ms. Brewer gave the following updates: 

• The COVID-19 vaccine access and distribution issue has been the predominant 

focus of the office. A task force has been meeting every Tuesday at 3 pm and some 

calls have included as many as 350 people. The many websites that currently exist 

have been difficult to navigate and do not give a sufficient number of people the 

ability to book an appointment. 

• The office made an effort to alleviate some of the safety concerns that arose when 

people were moved from one temporary shelter to a different one on West 43rd 

Street. Masks, hand sanitizer, and bags were handed out to residents, and support 

was offered to them. 

• The bill that was passed three years ago on open storefronts requires the owners 

of every building in the City to report to the Department of Finance by the end of 

February information regarding their buildings. This data will be available to the 

public and may be used by the Board to decrease the number of vacancies in the 

District by working with business owners and entrepreneurs. 

• The work is continuing on the helicopter noise issue, with progress being made in 

getting cooperation from elected officials in New Jersey where most of the tourist 

flights originate. 

• Ms. Brewer commended the Board members who are on the Chelsea NYCHA 

Working Group – some of whom are NYCHA residents – for their work. She also 

congratulated the Board for establishing the Social and Racial Justice Task Force 

and asked that it reach out to the community for more racially diverse applicants 

to CB4. The application deadline has been extended to February 22. 

• Ms. Brewer thanked Chair Kern for his work on Hudson River Park and the removal 

of the tow pound. 

 

Assemblymember 

Dick Gottfried 

Mr. Gottfried provided these updates: 

• He criticized state and City officials for their failure to prepare for the vaccination 

of 20 million New Yorkers once COVID-19 vaccines became available. In addition to 

that, the Assembly has tried for months to obtain information from the state 

Department of Health on the number of people who contracted the virus in a 

nursing home and died in a hospital. The DOH has claimed that it could not compile 

the numbers. As things turned out, last week, Attorney General Tish James was 

able to release a report that gave a reliable estimate of those numbers. And, within 

hours of the report being made public, the DOH announced that it was almost 

done with its report. The data that the DOH finally reported was in line with that in 

the Attorney General’s report. 
• The A.G.’s report not only covers nursing home deaths but reveals a lot about the 

poor quality of care that many nursing home residents have been getting during 



 

 

the pandemic and prior years because of short staffing, inadequate enforcement of 

code compliance by the DOH and, inadequate funding. 

• The A.G.’s report also focused on the fact that for-profit nursing homes – which 

used to have a third of all nursing homes beds in New York – now have about two 

thirds and the quality of care in such places is far worse than that in non-profit 

nursing homes where death rates are much lower. The report also pointed out 

recent legislation that gave health care providers immunity from any kind of civil or 

criminal liability for their treatment of COVID patients, unless it could be proved 

that they were guilty of gross negligence. The report validates Mr. Gottfried’s 
belief that this legislation has caused unnecessary harm. 

• The Health Committee that Mr. Gottfried chairs in the Assembly has been working 

on legislation to address some of the concerns raised by the A.G.’s report. Such 

measures would mandate safe staffing levels; require the DOH to develop nursing 

home data for immediate release to the press and public; require that every 

nursing home devote at least a mandatory minimum percentage of its revenue to 

actual patient care. 

• The Assembly is also going to try to crack down on the number of for-profit nursing 

home beds in the state and provide greater funding for home care which will allow 

more people to remain at home and out of nursing homes. 

 

Senator Robert 

Jackson 

Senator Jackson reviewed his recent activities: 

• The State will soon be in the red and we are going to have to raise revenue. 

Everyone in Albany is expecting help from the federal government but it won’t be 
enough, so we will be discussing how to raise taxes. And that may mean having to 

test our Democratic supermajority in the legislature if the Governor chooses an 

income threshold that is too low. 

• My priorities in the Senate during the pandemic have been 1) no one is evicted 

from their home, 2) people have enough food to survive this pandemic, and 3) our 

mental and physical health. Education is the next priority because it has been my 

main focus while in public office. 

• The Walking While Trans Act – which Senator Hoylman sponsored -- passed 

yesterday and the Governor immediately signed it into law. 

• The Legislature created the Armistad Commission in 2005 to review how the topic 

of slavery is taught in schools and to give the Governor recommendations. Very 

little has come out of it, and I believe that is because it is controlled by the 

Department of State. I have been pushing to have it moved to the Department of 

Education, where it logically belongs. 

• We passed a bill that alters the way an employer’s unemployment experience 

rating is measured as a result of the pandemic: it freezes ratings for one year any 

experience rating that would otherwise be raised because of an employee having 

to claim unemployment due to a business closure. Another bill that we passed 

during this election year would change the petitioning period to start on March 2 

and end on March 25. It would also reduce the number of signatures required on a 

political campaign petition by 70%. 

• My office is working with NY Presbyterian Hospital in Washington Heights to 

enable everyone 65 and older who lives in northern Manhattan, the Bronx, and the 

31st Senatorial District to obtain a COVID-19 vaccination. 

Luke Wolf for 

Comptroller Scott 

Stringer 

Mr. Wolf offered updates from the Comptroller’s office: 
• The Comptroller will continue the process of divesting over $4 billion of pension 

fund investments in the fossil fuel industry. 



 

 

• The Comptroller released a blueprint for strengthening public health and safety in 

New York City. It can be viewed here: 

https://comptroller.nyc.gov/reports/strengthening-public-safety-in-new-york-city/ 

• Last week the Comptroller sent a letter to the Department of Education regarding 

the “midyear adjustment,” which requires schools to return allocated funds to the 
City that were based on enrollment numbers in the Fall. But because some 

students did not return to their schools because of the pandemic, some schools 

have to pay the money back and most schools cannot carry that burden. The 

Comptroller is asking that schools be held harmless and have amnesty through the 

school year. 

• Last month the Comptroller released the Fair Shot NYC plan to ensure the 

equitable distribution of the COVID-19 vaccine. It asks businesses and the City to 

provide time off for people to get vaccines and calls for doing culturally-competent 

outreach for people getting the shot. The plan can be found here: 

https://comptroller.nyc.gov/newsroom/comptroller-stringer-releases-fair-shot-

nyc-plan-for-vaccine-equity/ 

 

Robert Atterbury 

for Congressman 

Jerry Nadler 

Mr. Atterbury gave updates on the Congressman’s activities in Washington and the District: 

• Mr. Nadler is the dean of the New York delegation and, as such, has been helping 

new members settle into their new roles. He is also the most senior Jewish 

member and leader of that group.  So, much of his time lately has been devoted to 

organizing the House Judiciary Committee as Chair and welcoming new members. 

• The Congressman’s biggest priority right now is COVID relief. But he is still pushing 

other priorities through the committee as well. They include democracy reform 

legislation regarding redistricting, voting rights and enforcement, immigration 

reform, antitrust reform, LGBT equality, and racial justice reform. 

• The Judiciary Committee wrote the report that accompanied the recent Articles of 

Impeachment of Donald Trump and Mr. Nadler helped write the actual Articles 

themselves. 

• Since January, the Committee has been pushing the Department of Homeland 

Security to follow President Biden’s orders on reducing or stopping deportations, 

which it has been resisting, and to protect the Urban Area Security Initiative which 

provides large cities like New York with crucial security funds. The Committee has 

also been pushing the Justice Department to prosecute every person involved in 

the insurrection on the Capitol Building on January 6. 

• The Congressman reintroduced the Safe and Quiet Skies Act, which would regulate 

commercial air tours and give local jurisdictions authority to determine what is 

appropriate for their area beyond the provisions of the Act and the jurisdiction of 

the FAA. 

• Mr. Nadler introduced the Equity and Inclusion Enforcement Act to restore the 

ability of students across the nation to sue schools for systemic discrimination. 

 

 

 

 

Board Reports & Business 

Adoption of Agenda and 

Minutes 

The Agenda, as amended, was approved by a majority vote. The January minutes 

were unanimously approved. 



 

 

 

District Manager Report 

February Committee Updates and Board Reminders: 

• The Chelsea Land Use Committee will not be meeting.    

• Reminder: CB4’s Social and Racial Justice Task Force meets on the Third 
Tuesday of the month at 6:30 pm. You can register for the meetings 

along with our standing committee meetings on the calendar page of 

our website.  

• All other committees meet at their regular time. 

 

Board Chair Report 
 

Small Meeting and Events Report: 

 

• The final meetings of the Chelsea NYCHA Working Group Forum were held 

with Joe, Betty, and Mike in attendance. 

• Maria Ortiz coordinated the MCB4 Sock and Undergarment Collection 

Drive on February 27 and 28. 

• The CB4 & DHS Density Reduction Hotel Monthly Meeting was held with 

Maria and Jesse in attendance. 

 

Action Items 
Motions, Amendments, & 

Comments 
Result 

Clinton/Hell’s Kitchen Land Use Committee (CHKLU) 

Item 1: Letter to LPC re Application for Modifications to 330 

W. 42nd Street – McGraw Hill Building 
Friendly amendment 

accepted 

Passed 

Unanimously 

Item 2: Joint letter with CLU to DCP re Draft Environmental 

Impact statement for Citywide Hotel Text Amendment – 

Ratification 
 

Passed with 41 In 

Favor and 1 

Abstention 

Item 3: Letter to Electeds, DCP, DHS re Community 

Involvement in Selection Process of Hotels for Supportive 

Housing – Sent Back to Committee 
 

 

Chelsea Land Use Committee (CLU) 

Item 4: Letter to BSA re Renewal of Physical Culture 

Establishment Barry’s Boot Camp at 135 West 20th Street 
 

Passed with 41 In 

Favor and 1 

Abstention 

Business License and Permits Committee (BLP) 

Item 5: Letter to SLA re 343 W 14th Street (8/9) – Hao Noodle 

d/b/a Madam Zhu’s Kitchen  

Passed with 41 In 

Favor and 1 PNE 

Item 6: Letter to SLA re 360 W 46th Street (8/9) – Gift New York 

No 2 LLC d/b/a EAK Ramen  

Passed 

Unanimously 



 

 

Item 7: Letter to SLA re 164 9th Avenue (20/21) – Milk and Hops 

2 LLC -- Sent Back to Committee  
 

Item 8: Letter to SLA re 412 W 15th Street (9/10) – Nusret FH NY 

LLC  

Passed with 41 In 

Favor and 1 PNE 

Item 9: Letter to SLA re 350 11th Avenue (30) – ERY Retail 

Pavilion LLC 
 

Passed with 39 In 

Favor and 3 

Opposed 

Item 10: Letter to SLA re 20 Hudson Yards RU220 (10th Ave & 

30th St.) – Kissaki HY LLC  

Passed 

Unanimously 

Item 11: Letter to Elected Representatives re Permanent 

Outdoor Street Dining Friendly amendments 

accepted 

Passed with 39 In 

Favor and 3 

Opposed 

Arts, Culture, Education, and Street Life Committee (ACES) 

Item 12:  Letter of Support to Chashama re the Enliven NYC 

program 
 

Passed with 41 In 

Favor and 1 

Abstention 

Item 13: Letter to Mayor and City Council Speaker re Funding 

for Litter Basket Service and Alternative Sanitation Program 

Funding 

Friendly amendments 

accepted 

Passed with 40 In 

Favor and 2 

Opposed 

Transportation Planning Committee (TRANS) 

Item 14: Letter to DOT re Intercity Bus Permit Application – 260 

12th Avenue 
Friendly amendments 

accepted 

Passed 

Unanimously 

Item 15: Letter to DOB re Sidewalk Shed Permitting and 

Oversight 
Friendly amendments 

accepted 

Passed 

Unanimously 

Housing, Health & Human Services Committee (HHHS) 

Item 16: Letter to Elected Representatives re Supporting Hell’s 
Kitchen Neighborhood Coalition -- Sent Back to Committee  

 

Item 17: Letter to 23/24 Chelsea Tenant Association re Support 

of Forum on Ventilation in Residential Housing 
As amended 

Passed with 41 In 

Favor and 1 

Abstention 

Item 18: Letter to Elected Representatives, NYS Dept. of Health 

re Ryan Chelsea/Clinton Center – Sent Back to Committee  
 



 

 

Executive Committee (EXEC) 

Item 19: Letter to Mayor’s Office re Response to Mayor’s 
Preliminary Fiscal Year 2022 Budget 

As amended 

Passed with 40 In 

Favor, 1 

Opposed, and 1 

Abstention 

 

Meeting Resolution 

Adjournment 9:00 PM Meeting Adjourned 

Next Meeting Date and Location 6:30 PM March 3, 2021 

Video/Phone Conference 

 

As recorded by L. Boghosian-Murphy and M. Noble 



VOTING KEY                   
Y=Yes                                    
N=No                                                 
A=Abstain                                                  
PNE=Present, not eligible                                 
A'-- = No vote ATTENDANCE 
KEY                                     
P=Present                                        
Ab=Absent                                   
E=Excused
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Ab / N 4 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 3 0 3 0 2 0 0 0 0 0 1 0
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Sara Appleton P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Christine Berthet P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Gwen Billig A
Leslie Boghosian-Murphy P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Viren Brahmbhatt P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Jessica Chait P A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'-- A'--
T. Elzora Cleveland P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Dale Corvino P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Judith Dahill A
Maarten de Kadt P Y A Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Paul Devlin P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y N
Pete Diaz P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Tina DeFeliciantonio P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Brett Firfer P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y A'-- Y A Y Y Y Y Y
Wendy Gonzalez P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
David Holowka P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Frank Holozubiec P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
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Kerry Keenan P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Lowell Kern P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
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Betty Mackintosh P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Sarah Mills P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Michael Noble P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
J.D. Noland P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Maria Ortiz P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Allen Oster P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Brad Pascarella P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Rhonda Patillo A
Thuy Pham P Y Y A Y Y Y Y Y A'-- Y Y Y Y PNE Y
Joe Restuccia P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y A'-- Y Y
Sabrina Reveron P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Delores Rubin P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Brian Sokal P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
David Solnick A
Katy Stokes P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Kit Tollerson P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Martin Treat P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Hector Vazquez P Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y
Rob Walker P Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
James Wallace P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
David Warren P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y
Leslie Williams P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y N Y Y Y Y Y Y
Colin Wright P Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y Y

Full Board Meeting of Manhattan Community Board 4 February 3, 2021




